
April 2, 2025

The Honorable Doug Collins
Secretary of Veterans Affairs
810 Vermont Avenue, NW
Washington, DC  20420

Dear Secretary Collins,

We are writing to urge you to request a waiver for the entire Department of Veterans 
Affairs (VA) from President Trump’s March 27, 2025, executive order (EO) titled “Exclusions 
from Federal Labor-Management Relations Programs,” which would otherwise eliminate labor 
rights for all of the dedicated public servants at VA. This EO allows you to request an exemption
for any groups within the Department that should be allowed to retain their union representation 
– it is imperative that you do so before more harm is done to veterans and the employees who 
deliver their high-quality care and benefits at VA. The right to join a labor union and the right to 
collectively bargain are bedrock American principles, principles our veterans fought for, and we 
stand with the hardworking civil servants who are the backbone of the VA. We are deeply 
opposed to this effort to outlaw unions and unilaterally strike down collective bargaining 
agreements (CBAs). 

Seventy-nine percent of VA employees, many of whom are veterans themselves, are 
represented by organized labor unions, and every one of them is key to VA’s ability to deliver on
its sacred mission. Under this directive, up to 425,000 veterans across the government have been 
stripped of their union bargaining rights and protections. When combined with your plans to fire 
an additional 80,000 members of the VA workforce, this new assault would decimate the federal 
workforce and exacerbate the crisis you have created at VA.  

 Without its unionized workers, VA would not have been able to provide historic levels 
of care and benefits when implementing the Sergeant First Class Heath Robinson Honoring Our
Promise to Address Comprehensive Toxics (PACT) Act, or reach an all-time high veteran trust 
score of 80.4% in 2024. VA and Congress also benefitted from protections in CBAs and 
bargaining unit employees in the investigations into the Phoenix wait times scandal.

This EO also runs contrary to your purported goals through the Department of 
Government Efficiency (DOGE) to reduce fraud, waste, and abuse. The destruction of workforce
protections at VA discourages employees from speaking up and pushes key information on 
waste, fraud, and abuse into the shadows. In fact, the order specifically calls out dedicated VA 
employees and the unions representing them for their pushback on this Administration’s 
shameful and illegal attacks on federal employees and VA. By eliminating union protections for 
whistleblowers who are at risk of retaliation after reporting waste, fraud, and abuse, you will 
empower bad actors and wrongdoing by discouraging employees from speaking up. 



This EO cloaks itself in the false cover of “national security.” In fact, this EO will make 
it harder for VA to accomplish its mission, thereby deteriorating the pact our country makes with
the men and women who raise their hands to serve in the military. Unions have long existed in 
national security agencies and at VA, and Congress has consistently found that unions and 
national security are not incompatible. They strengthen our national security by providing 
stability and a well-trained, professional workforce.  

Ironically, the order also subjects VA to the risk of higher costs to taxpayers. This EO 
specifically encourages the Department to resume use of the provisions in the 2017 VA 
accountability law, which continue to cost taxpayers millions in legal costs. Unions have only 
been helpful during this costly, drawn-out legal process, as negotiations with unions over poor 
implementation and execution of the 2017 VA accountability law during President Trump’s first 
term resulted in nearly $1 billion in savings for VA and taxpayers. This executive order further 
subjects VA to additional lawsuits and costs as it terminates any ongoing grievance processes 
aimed at keeping VA out of court. This diverts resources and distracts employees from 
delivering care and benefits to veterans and their families. Labor organizing and collective 
bargaining expedites conflict resolution and reduces associated legal costs, while improving 
employee morale. This leads to a more accountable, productive, and dedicated workforce.

We expect this EO will immediately become subject to legal action due to its likely 
violation of the Federal Service Labor-Management Relations Statute (FSLMRS). Under 
FSLMRS, you must demonstrate that the agency has as a “primary function intelligence, 
counterintelligence, investigative, or national security work” in order to exempt them from 
CBAs. The assertion that thousands of VA nurses, crisis line coordinators, or employees 
processing veteran benefits fall into this exempted category is clearly false.  Consequently, this 
executive order runs counter to the promotion of our national security. 

Mr. Secretary, given all the reasons why such an order will be detrimental to VA’s ability
to deliver for our nation’s veterans, we can only conclude that this directive is primarily 
retaliatory in nature. This Administration’s goal seems aimed at silencing dissent, paving the 
way for mass firings, discouraging whistleblowers, and retaliating against unions that have 
stepped up to defend employees’ rights in the face of DOGE attacks. As such, we urge you to act
quickly and decisively to defend the VA workforce from this EO by requesting a waiver for all 
Department employees. 

Sincerely,

Richard Blumenthal
Ranking Member
Senate Committee on 
Veterans Affairs

Mark Takano
Ranking Member



Patty Murray
United States Senator

Debbie Wasserman Schultz
Ranking Member, 
Subcommittee on Military 
Construction, Veterans 
Affairs, and Related Agencies

Delia C. Ramirez
Member of Congress

Eleanor Holmes Norton
Member of Congress

Stephen F. Lynch
Member of Congress

Sydney Kamlager-Dove
Member of Congress

Henry C. "Hank" Johnson, Jr.
Member of Congress

Bennie G. Thompson
Member of Congress

Nikki Budzinski
Member of Congress

Nanette Diaz Barragán
Member of Congress

Sheila Cherfilus-McCormick
Member of Congress

Chris Deluzio
Member of Congress



Haley M. Stevens
Member of Congress

Salud Carbajal
Member of Congress

Shri Thanedar
Member of Congress

Timothy M. Kennedy
Member of Congress

Donald Norcross
Member of Congress

Greg Landsman
Member of Congress

Kristen McDonald Rivet
Member of Congress

Morgan McGarvey
Member of Congress

Angie Craig
Member of Congress

Veronica Escobar
Member of Congress

Greg Casar
Member of Congress

Marc A. Veasey
Member of Congress

Lloyd Doggett
Member of Congress

Brendan F. Boyle
Member of Congress



Jill Tokuda
Member of Congress

Val Hoyle
Member of Congress

Emanuel Cleaver, II
Member of Congress

Jan Schakowsky
Member of Congress

Paul D. Tonko
Member of Congress

Frank Pallone, Jr.
Member of Congress

Joseph D. Morelle
Member of Congress

Chris Van Hollen
United States Senator

Glenn Ivey
Member of Congress

Bernard Sanders
United States Senator

Sarah McBride
Member of Congress

Laura Friedman
Member of Congress

Herbert C. Conaway, Jr.
Member of Congress

Jeffrey A. Merkley
United States Senator



Brad Sherman
Member of Congress

Adam Smith
Member of Congress

Chrissy Houlahan
Member of Congress

William R. Keating
Member of Congress

Julie Johnson
Member of Congress

Sheldon Whitehouse
United States Senator

Gabe Amo
Member of Congress

Richard E. Neal
Member of Congress

Jennifer L. McClellan
Member of Congress

Lucy McBath
Member of Congress

Ro Khanna
Member of Congress

Eric Swalwell
Member of Congress

Rashida Tlaib
Member of Congress

Suzanne Bonamici
Member of Congress



James P. McGovern
Member of Congress

Betty McCollum
Member of Congress

Nikema Williams
Member of Congress

Eugene Simon Vindman
Member of Congress

Andrea Salinas
Member of Congress

Nydia M. Velázquez
Member of Congress

Jacky Rosen
United States Senator

Robin L. Kelly
Member of Congress

Derek T. Tran
Member of Congress

Sanford D. Bishop, Jr.
Member of Congress

Robert Garcia
Member of Congress

Mikie Sherrill
Member of Congress

Yassamin Ansari
Member of Congress

Julia Brownley
Member of Congress



Catherine Cortez Masto
United States Senator

Dwight Evans
Member of Congress

George Whitesides
Member of Congress

Jesús G. "Chuy" García
Member of Congress

Robert C. "Bobby" Scott
Member of Congress

Dina Titus
Member of Congress

Tim Kaine
United States Senator

Greg Stanton
Member of Congress

Jack Reed
United States Senator

Maggie Goodlander
Member of Congress

Mark DeSaulnier
Member of Congress

Mike Levin
Member of Congress

Mazie K. Hirono
United States Senator

Josh Gottheimer
Member of Congress



Judy Chu
Member of Congress

Seth Magaziner
Member of Congress

Seth Moulton
Member of Congress

Kevin Mullin
Member of Congress

Thomas R. Suozzi
Member of Congress

Mary Gay Scanlon
Member of Congress

Kelly Morrison
Member of Congress

LaMonica McIver
Member of Congress

Chellie Pingree
Member of Congress

Diana DeGette
Member of Congress

Terri A. Sewell
Member of Congress

Angela Alsobrooks
United States Senator

Tammy Duckworth
United States Senator

Gilbert Ray Cisneros, Jr.
Member of Congress



Sylvia R. Garcia
Member of Congress

Madeleine Dean
Member of Congress

Steve Cohen
Member of Congress

Chris Pappas
Member of Congress

Troy A. Carter, Sr.
Member of Congress

Mike Thompson
Member of Congress

Al Green
Member of Congress

André Carson
Member of Congress

Edward J. Markey
United States Senator

Ron Wyden
United States Senator

Sean Casten
Member of Congress

Raja Krishnamoorthi
Member of Congress

Doris Matsui
Member of Congress

Norma J. Torres
Member of Congress



Alma S. Adams, Ph.D.
Member of Congress

Cory A. Booker
United States Senator

Lateefah Simon
Member of Congress

Kweisi Mfume
Member of Congress

Richard J. Durbin
United States Senator

Linda T. Sánchez
Member of Congress

Maxine Dexter
Member of Congress

Kathy Castor
Member of Congress

Alex Padilla
United States Senator

Ted W. Lieu
Member of Congress

Elissa Slotkin
United States Senator

Martin Heinrich
United States Senator

Yvette D. Clarke
Member of Congress

Danny K. Davis
Member of Congress



Frederica S. Wilson
Member of Congress

Gary C. Peters
United States Senator

Adam B. Schiff
United States Senator


